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Pending Approval
Call to Order
Meeting called to order at 2:00 p.m. by Chair, Louise Smallidge. There was a later start time due to the annual board tour of the county.
Members Present:
Louise Smallidge, Chair

John Rheinberger, Vice Chair

Bob Rosenquist, Secretary



Diane Blake, Communications and Outreach
Staff Present:

Jay Riggs
Other Agencies:
None
Additions or Deletions to Agenda

One item was added under New Business. Item J, Computer Replacement. In addition, 8B will also include an Agreement for approval. A motion to approve the revised Agenda was made by John Rheinberger, seconded by Bob Rosenquist. Motion carried.
APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA

One item is on the Consent Agenda this month for the 2017-2018 Isanti SWCD Technical Services Agreement in the amount of $5,000. A motion to approve the Consent Agenda was made by Diane Blake, and seconded by John Rheinberger. Motion carried.
APPROVAL OF september 13, 2017 BOARD MEETING MINUTES

A motion to approve the September 13, 2017 minutes was made by John Rheinberger and seconded by Diane Blake. Motion carried.

Treasurer’s Report

No items to note this month. A motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report, subject to audit, was made by Bob Rosenquist. Seconded by Diane Blake. Motion carried.
Board Committee Reports

Personnel – We have received a request for an extension to Jennifer Radtke’s leave of absence, but are awaiting the necessary documentation from her Physician. Jay requested approval for the Personnel Committee to address the request when the documentation is received. A motion to approve the Personnel Committee addressing the request for a leave extension, once Physician documentation is received, was made by John Rheinberger. The motion was seconded by Diane Blake. Motion carried.
Budget and Finance – The 2018 Budget will be discussed under Old Business.
Cost-Share – Nothing to report.
Communications and Outreach – Nothing to report.
AGENCY PARTNER REPORTS

Washington County – Information from Washington County on the Buffer Program was included in the packet.
NRCS – Nothing to report.
BWSR – Included in the packet were the results of an economic analysis of conservation. For every dollar spent on conservation, you get $1.35 back.
MCD/Area IV – The next meeting will be in November. The Managers did meet, and the minutes will be coming out soon. Area IV will be meeting on October 31st. The agenda was distributed to the Board.
Watersheds – We are currently working on the 2018 Agreements with the Watersheds.
MASWCD – The annual convention is December 3-5, 2017.
EMPLOYEE REPORTS/PRESENTATIONS/INFORMATIONAL ITEMS

a. Newspaper Articles and Other WCD Outreach – A 3-ring binder of the past month’s newspaper articles is available for the Board to look through if they wish.
b. Presentation – CWMA and All Things Weeds! – Tara Kline and Tara Kelly
The WCD Staff and partners are planning to apply for funding for a Clean Water Fund grant for removal of invasive plants in Washington County. The estimated grant amount is $15,000, and the WCD portion would be $3,750. A motion to approve applying for the Clean Water Fund grant was made by Bob Rosenquist, seconded by John Rheinberger. Motion carried. Approval is also requested for the Conservation Corps to do the work. A motion to approve the current Agreement was made by Diane Blake, seconded by John Rheinberger. Motion carried.

Old Business

a. Building Operations, IT and Vehicles – We will be updating our orientation to include information on our vehicles, since regular gasoline was recently put in one of the diesel vehicles. It was caught before driving it far enough to cause damage.
b. 2016 Audit – The 2016 Audit was included in the packet. Also included was the Management Letter that needs to be signed. A motion to approve the 2016 Audit was made by John Rheinberger, seconded by Bob Rosenquist. Motion carried.
c. 2018 Budget – An updated 2018 Budget was included in the packet, in addition to the recommended 2018 Fee Schedule, and budget recommendations from the Budget and Finance Committee. A motion was made by Bob Rosenquist to approve the recommendations of the Budget and Finance Committee. Diane Blake seconded the motion. Motion carried.
d. Buffers, 1W1P, and AIS Updates – A draft agenda for the Lower St. Croix 1W1P meeting was included in the packet. We will be entering into an Agreement for implementation of the 1W1P Program. A WCD Board member will need to be a part of the committee. Information was also included about the Washington County Draft Buffer Ordinance, and the letter that Angela Defenbaugh will be sending to residents affected by the Buffer Program.
e. WCD 75th Anniversary Celebration Culmination: Holiday Open House – The holiday open house will be held prior to the regular board meeting on December 13th. If there are any suggestions, since it is to celebrate our 75th Anniversary, let Jay know.
NEW BUSINESS

a. 2018 Health Insurance – Information on the 2018 health insurance plans that are recommended by Bearence Management Group were included in the packet. Due to the size of our organization, we can only offer two plans in 2018. In 2017, we offered a Platinum plan and Silver plans. In 2018, if a Platinum is offered, we cannot offer a Bronze plan. A meeting will be held with staff on October 25th for Bearence to present the options and get staff input. More information will be presented to the Board at the November meeting, as plans will need to be decided in order to proceed with open enrollment.
b. 2018 Budget Committee Recommendations and COLA – Already discussed under Old Business, Item C, 2018 Budget.
c. Independent Contractor Agreement – Drew Chirpich is currently with us through Green Corps. Due to our Agreement with Green Corps, we cannot have him perform duties for us that are outside of his Work Plan (such as raingarden maintenance). We have some tasks that we would like his assistance with this Fall, and he is interested in doing the work. Board approval is requested to enter into an Agreement with Drew. A motion was made by Bob Rosenquist, seconded by Diane Blake, to enter into an Independent Contractor Agreement with Drew Chirpich. Motion carried.
d. Office Landscaping Drainage Improvements Proposal – The north side of the office has issues with standing water all year around, which contributes to heaving of the concrete slab by the exit door as well as foundation issues over the long term. The issue is something that should be resolved this year, if possible. To explore our repair options, WCD staff has looked at the cost of repairing the issue ourselves. WCD staff has also received a quote from Outdoor Lab to repair drainage issues along the north side of the office. In comparison, the contractor quote is the most economical option and staff recommends hiring the contractor to perform this work. The estimate for staff to do the repairs is $1,620, including staff time and equipment/materials. The estimate to have Outdoor Lab do the repairs is $1,485, to remove and re-install the sod, and grade the new swale. WCD staff recommends approval of the contractor option for repair, excluding the ‘removal of rock’ line item (an additional $900), and request approval of expenses up to $600 for re-grading the north lawn to improve drainage. Bob Rosenquist made a motion to approve entering into an agreement to have Outdoor Lab perform the work. John Rheinberger seconded the motion. Motion carried.
e. Education Reimbursement Request – Becca Oldenburg is requesting consideration of reimbursement of 50% of the tuition for successfully completing courses for her Masters of Environmental Policy and Management with a concentration in Natural Resource Management at the University of Denver. This request is for reimbursement not to exceed $2,640.00 upon successful completion of 8 credits in the fall quarter of 2017. The entirety of the Masters program requires a completion of 48 credits to earn the graduate degree. The current published tuition for this program is $660.00 per credit or $31,680 to complete the degree program. Becca anticipates completing her scheduled classes and requesting possible additional reimbursements in 2018 and 2019. A motion to approve the education reimbursement was made by Bob Rosenquist. Seconded by Diane Blake. Motion carried.
f. Training Request – Continuous Living Cover Conference – This year the Green Lands, Blue Waters conference is called Continuous Living Cover: Bridging the gaps with livestock. It explores “how livestock can support and sustain cover crops, perennial grains, agroforestry systems, perennial forages and bioenergy crops by converting perennial grasses and cover crops to high quality human food, closing nutrient cycles and stimulating soil biology.” The conference is located at the University in Madison, WI. Conference costs are $185 for two days, and the room is $210 for two nights, for a total of $790. A motion was made by John Rheinberger, seconded by Diane Blake, to approve an expense of $790 for two WCD staff to attend the Continuous Living Conference. All members voting yes. Motion carried.
g. Annual Leave Transfer Request – If permissible, Tara Kelly would like to transfer 10 hours of annual leave to Jenn Radtke for the pay period ending on 10/7/2017. At the end of this pay period, Tara Kelly will have 72.35 hours of annual leave prior to the transfer of hours. Bob Rosenquist made a motion to approve the annual leave donation of 10 hours. Diane Blake seconded the motion. Motion carried.
h. FY14 CWF Green Communities Grant Closeout – In November of 2016, the WCD Staff encumbered up to $6,000.00 for material and installation costs of a 5,200 sg/ft native planting and vegetated swale at Heritage Glen HOA 397 Bluebird Alcove Woodbury, MN. This project meets the grant requirements as the project area reduces 1.2 lbyr of TP. The project surrounds an existing catch basin and will provide infiltration, filtration, reduction in turf and habitat. The vegetated swale project has been installed and eligible costs have totaled $20,200.00. The Green Communities grant covers $5K per pound of TP removal. South Washington Watershed District is providing $6,000.00 in cost share funding. The HOA pays the remaining amount. A final payment is requested for $6,000.00. A motion was made by Diane Blake, seconded by Bob Rosenquist, to approve a final payment of $6,000.00 for State cost-share contract 14-01 CWF_GC. The district technical representative (Tara Kline) has performed a site inspection, and reviewed project invoices. Applicant will be notified of Board’s decision within 15 days. All members voting yes. Motion carried.
i. FY16 CWMA Payment Request – Perkins/Harstad – In March of 2017, the WCD Staff encumbered up to $500.00 for invasive species removal at the residence of Perkins and Harstad at 4042 River Road S. Afton & 4102 River Road S. Afton. This project sprayed herbicide in an area with Japanese Knotwood (Polygonum cuspidatum) on their St. Croix River shoreline property. The CWMA vegetation management project was completed and eligible costs have totaled $375.00. The CWMA grant would pay up to 75% of project cost up to $500.00. The remaining 25% would be provided by the landowner through contributing In-Kind staff time, supplies or requesting assistance from the Valley Branch Watershed District. A final payment is requested for $281.25. A motion was made by John Rheinberger, seconded by Diane Blake, to approve a final payment of $281.25 for State cost-share contract 16-01 CWF_CWMA. The district technical representative (Tara Kline) has performed a site inspection, and reviewed project invoices. Applicant will be notified of Board’s decision within 15 days. All members voting yes. Motion carried.
j. Computer Replacement - At the previous board meeting, budgeting for 2018 computer replacement was discussed. At that time, 4 workstations were identified for replacement in 2018. Since the last board meeting, one of those four has begun to fail. While it can be repaired, due to the fact that is was likely to be replaced in January, it is recommended that we move the replacement up and purchase a new one now. We will still plan on performing the rest of the replacements in 2018. The total expenditure requested is not to exceed $1,520. A motion to approve the computer replacement occurring now, with a budget not to exceed $1,520, was made by John Rheinberger. The motion was seconded by Bob Rosenquist. Motion carried.
AGENDA ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING

None
Bob Rosenquist moved to adjourn the public meeting. Diane Blake seconded the motion. Meeting adjourned at 2:50 p.m. The next scheduled meeting is November 8, 2017 at 2:00p.m.
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